

Inspection of Thrybergh Primary School

Oldgate Lane Thrybergh, Rotherham, South Yorkshire S65 4JG

Inspection dates: 27 and 28 September 2023

Overall effectiveness	Good
The quality of education	Good
Behaviour and attitudes	Good
Personal development	Good
Leadership and management	Good
Early years provision	Good
Previous inspection grade	Requires improvement



What is it like to attend this school?

Thrybergh Primary School is a welcoming place. Leaders have high expectations of pupils' learning and behaviour. Pupils learn about the world around them through a range of trips and visitors, such as meeting a zoologist and a published author. This gives learning a context and a link to careers. Pupils are inspired by these experiences. It gives their learning a clear purpose.

Pupils get the opportunity to learn how to play musical instruments. Some pupils are proud to represent the school in competitions. For example, some pupils worked with Rotherham Harriers running club and competed in a local cross-country championship. Pupils enjoy these opportunities.

Pupils are happy and safe in school. If they have any worries, they can speak to adults, who will help them. Pupils say that bullying can happen. However, if it does, adults quickly sort out any issues.

Pupils learn about some of the risks that they may encounter. This includes online and offline. Pupils learn how to use the internet safely. Many pupils also learn about water safety and have attended rescue workshops with Rotherham Fire and Rescue.

What does the school do well and what does it need to do better?

Reading is prioritised in the school. Pupils learn to read in effective and purposeful lessons. Pupils practise reading with books that are well matched to their stage of development. These support pupils to develop their confidence and fluency. If pupils find reading hard, or they fall behind in their learning, they access additional sessions. These help pupils to catch up quickly. The school has invested in high-quality books. These have been carefully chosen. Pupils enjoy listening to adults read these books. Pupils are positive about reading. They talk in detail about their favourite books and how reading supports their learning.

The school has made improvements to the wider curriculum. Leaders have ensured that the knowledge they want pupils to learn is clearly identified and builds from the early years to Year 6. This helps pupils to make links in their learning and deepen their understanding. Teachers generally use assessments well to identify what pupils have learned and to identify any gaps in pupils' knowledge. In most subjects, teachers successfully adapt lessons to address what pupils need to revisit and learn next.

Pupils with special educational needs and/or disabilities (SEND) are identified early. The support that pupils with SEND receive is effective. This helps them to learn alongside their peers. Pupils with SEND have personalised targets. They receive tailored support to help them achieve these targets. This includes the use of practical resources and access to extra teaching sessions.



Leaders have a positive approach to addressing behaviour. They encourage pupils to take responsibility for their actions, to reflect, and identify how they can make better choices. Pupils say that this approach helps them. As a result, pupils behave well in lessons and around school.

Children in the early years are happy and confident. Staff in the early years have participated in training to support how they ask questions to develop children's communication knowledge. Adults model the use of vocabulary in their conversations with children. This successfully extends children's understanding and communication. However, some of the activities that children take part in outside are not as well matched to the curriculum in the early years as they could be. As a result, some children do not learn as much as they could in preparation for Year 1.

The school is committed to ensuring that pupils access a range of experiences to develop their character. These are carefully designed and support pupils to become active and rounded citizens. For example, pupils go rock climbing and canoeing, and learn a musical instrument. These activities help pupils with their confidence and resilience.

Pupils take additional responsibilities in school. These include leadership roles, such as being on the school council and eco council. Pupils take these roles seriously. The roles allow them to see how they can have a positive impact on others. Pupils learn about different faiths. However, some pupils struggle to recall what they have been taught about different religions.

Leaders support staff development and their well-being. This includes encouraging working collaboratively with colleagues and accessing training. Staff state this supports their workload and commitment to improving the school.

Those responsible for governance receive information from school leaders and meet with them regularly. This ensures that they have an accurate picture of the strengths and areas to develop. Those responsible for governance and trust staff effectively challenge and support leaders to further improve the school.

Safeguarding

The arrangements for safeguarding are effective.

What does the school need to do to improve?

(Information for the school and appropriate authority)

■ Some activities in the outdoor learning environment in early years are not tightly focused on what children need to learn next. As a result, some children do not learn as much as they could. The school should ensure that learning activities outside support children to learn the intended curriculum in preparation for key stage 1.



■ Some pupils struggle to recall what they have been taught about different religions. As a result, some pupils are not as prepared for life in modern Britain as they could be. The school should ensure that teachers check that pupils have learned and remembered what they have been taught about different religions.

How can I feed back my views?

You can use Ofsted Parent View to give Ofsted your opinion on your child's school, or to find out what other parents and carers think. We use information from Ofsted Parent View when deciding which schools to inspect, when to inspect them and as part of their inspection.

The Department for Education has further guidance on how to complain about a school.

Further information

You can search for published performance information about the school.

In the report, 'disadvantaged pupils' is used to mean pupils with special educational needs and/or disabilities (SEND); pupils who meet the definition of children in need of help and protection; pupils receiving statutory local authority support from a social worker; and pupils who otherwise meet the criteria used for deciding the school's pupil premium funding (this includes pupils claiming free school meals at any point in the last six years, looked after children (children in local authority care) and/or children who left care through adoption or another formal route).



School details

Unique reference number 140993

Local authority Rotherham

Inspection number 10290263

Type of school Primary

School category Academy sponsor-led

Age range of pupils 3 to 11

Gender of pupils Mixed

Number of pupils on the school roll 147

Appropriate authority Board of trustees

Chair of trust Steve Calvert

Headteacher Robyn Parry-McDermott

Website www.thryberghprimary.org

Date of previous inspection 18 May 2021, under section 8 of the

Education Act 2005

Information about this school

- This school is part of the Wickersley Partnership Trust.
- The headteacher was appointed in September 2018.
- This school is smaller than the average-sized primary school.
- The school uses one registered alternative provider.

Information about this inspection

The inspectors carried out this graded inspection under section 5 of the Education Act 2005.

- Inspections are a point-in-time judgement about the quality of a school's education provision.
- Inspectors held meetings with the headteacher, senior leaders, subject leaders and other staff.
- The lead inspector held meetings with the chief executive officer of the trust, a group of trustees, and members of the governing body.



- To evaluate the effectiveness of safeguarding, inspectors: reviewed the single central record; took account of the views of leaders, staff and pupils; and considered the extent to which the school has created an open and positive culture around safeguarding that puts pupils' interests first.
- Inspectors carried out deep dives in these subjects: reading, mathematics, geography and science. For each deep dive, inspectors held discussions about the curriculum, visited a sample of lessons, listened to pupils' read, spoke to teachers, spoke to some pupils about their learning and looked at samples of pupils' work.
- Inspectors considered the responses to Ofsted's surveys for pupils, staff and parents. This included any free-text responses.

Inspection team

Andrew Yeomans, lead inspector Ofsted Inspector

Mel Garlick Ofsted Inspector



The Office for Standards in Education, Children's Services and Skills (Ofsted) regulates and inspects to achieve excellence in the care of children and young people, and in education and skills for learners of all ages. It regulates and inspects childcare and children's social care, and inspects the Children and Family Court Advisory and Support Service (Cafcass), schools, colleges, initial teacher training, further education and skills, adult and community learning, and education and training in prisons and other secure establishments. It assesses council children's services, and inspects services for children looked after, safeguarding and child protection.

If you would like a copy of this document in a different format, such as large print or Braille, please telephone 0300 123 1231, or email enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk.

You may reuse this information (not including logos) free of charge in any format or medium, under the terms of the Open Government Licence. To view this licence, visit www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/, write to the Information Policy Team, The National Archives, Kew, London TW9 4DU, or email: psi@nationalarchives.gsi.gov.uk.

This publication is available at http://reports.ofsted.gov.uk/.

Interested in our work? You can subscribe to our monthly newsletter for more information and updates: http://eepurl.com/iTrDn.

Piccadilly Gate Store Street Manchester M1 2WD

T: 0300 123 1231

Textphone: 0161 618 8524 E: enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk W: www.gov.uk/ofsted

© Crown copyright 2023